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Meeting Summary – October 12, 2011 

 
The Joint Standing Committee on Taxation held its third interim meeting on October 12, 
2011.  Introductions were followed by an update from the subcommittee regarding the 
restructuring of State tax laws, a discussion of the guiding principles for tax reform and 
taxation, a review of draft legislation for a process to evaluate proposed new tax 
expenditures and a review of carryover bills.  
  
Highlights related to update from subcommittee on restructuring tax laws 
 The chair of the subcommittee (Sen Woodbury) provided background on the 5 small 

group discussions that the subcommittee organized. (For more information on the 
subcommittee meetings go to: www.maine.gov/legis/ofpr/taxation_committee/interim_schedule.) 

 While the subcommittee believes there are some reoccurring themes that are 
emerging from the discussions, the members are also getting a sense that there may 
not be a strong desire for overall tax reform at this time. The subcommittee members 
recognize that taxation is one component of the overall business environment, and if 
there is not strong support from leadership, the public and the Governor, the timing 
for an overhaul of the tax code may not be right. 

 Committee members discussed specific areas of taxation that may need further 
review including a continued re-weighting of the system with further income tax 
reductions and a shift to consumption taxes. In the area of income taxes, some 
Committee members advocated lower rates (4.5%, 4%, 3.5%) or a flat rate were and 
at least one member expressed concerns about the current treatment of long-term 
capital gains as regular income. 

 There were comments about property taxes being an area of ongoing concern and 
some members suggested the need to restore the cuts to Circuitbreaker. 

 There was a brief discussion of pension taxation.  Committee members discussed 
groups that may need the most relief and recognized that the cost of relief has been a 
barrier to action in the past on this issue. 

 Related to sales tax, the discussion included ideas related to local option sales tax, 
separation of the meals and lodging sales tax, and a slight rate increase across the 
board. There was some discussion of how to approach changes to consumption 
taxation in order to create more stability or offset revenue loss if there were a further 
income tax reduction. A Committee member noted that the public is skeptical about 
changes in consumptions taxes and a focus on the current exemptions may be a better 
strategy rather than an increase in sales tax rate or broadening to services that have 
never been taxed. A handout on states that return a portion of the sales tax to 
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businesses for the collection efforts (referred to as vendor discounts) was distributed 
to the Committee. (See Attachment A.) 

 The Committee agreed that swift action on tax reform may not be timely. Members 
will continue discussing a process, which may include a commission or task force, 
for continuing work on restructuring the tax laws.  

 
Highlights related to review of principles 
 The Committee reviewed the principles drafted at the meeting of September 7, 2011. 
 It was noted that the need for clear goals and objectives for tax reform was a 

reoccurring theme during the subcommittee discussions. 
 It was suggested that the principles could apply to all business before the Taxation 

Committee at every meeting. 
 The Committee briefly discussed benefits of an incremental versus bold or 

comprehensive approach to tax reform. 
 The Committee agreed that the specific date related to timeliness should be removed 

from the principles. 
 The Committee discussed whether proposals for changes to Maine’s tax laws should 

be paid for in the biennium in which the tax change is passed to avoid impact on the 
budget.  Some members strongly support this as a goal and others appear to have 
concerns about how this may impact the Committee’s work.  The Committee needs 
to determine whether there consensus on this as principle.  

 A draft of the revised principles as discussed during the meeting is included at the 
end of this summary as Attachment B. The Committee needs approve a final draft of 
the principles. 

 
Highlights related to tax expenditures review 
 The Committee reviewed a draft bill for evaluating legislation or legislative 

initiatives that come before the Committee proposing new tax expenditures. (See 
Attachment C.)  

 The Committee discussed changes to the draft bill that would include a policy 
objective related to a statewide social or quality of life impact as opposed to policy 
objectives solely focused on business and job creation. Other changes discussed 
included incorporating more of the principles into the legislation and whether there is 
a mechanism to offset any revenue loss that may be caused by the proposed tax 
expenditure. 

 The Committee also expressed interest in a formal review of existing tax 
expenditures.  The analyst explained the existing statutory authority that the 
Committee has to review tax expenditures (see Title 36, section 199-C and 199-D) 
and Maine Review Services staff provided some background on the history of tax 
expenditure review processes by prior Committees. The analyst provided information 
on processes proposed in the Office of Program Evaluation and Government 
Accountability (OPEGA) and Department of Administrative and Financial Services 
(DAFS) reports. The Committee discussed ideas for tax expenditures evaluation and 
there was discussion of incorporating a review of tax expenditures into the budget 
process including public hearings. (Please note that tax expenditures are included in 
the budget document and are approved as part of the budget process.*) 

                                                 
* Please note that 5 MRSA § 1666 requires the Governor to include tax expenditures and the state tax revenue losses attributed to 
them in the biennial budget document submitted to the Legislature and requires language that asks the Legislature whether it wishes 
to continue funding each tax expenditure.  During the First Regular Session, the Taxation Committee, and subsequently the 
Appropriations Committee and the full Legislature, approved section LLL of LD 1043 (PL 2011, c380), and therefore granted 
approval of the funding of all tax expenditures in the biennial budget. 
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 The Committee received an update from the director of OPEGA, Beth Ashcroft, on 
the work the Government Oversight Committee is doing in the area of tax 
expenditures.  She indicated they are following up on recommendations made in the 
OPEGA and DAFS reports and noted that the Taxation Committee’s legislation for a 
process to review proposed new tax expenditures addresses one area of concern 
raised by OPEGA.  She suggested that a first step in tackling the review of 
expenditures may be for the Committee to review the goal or reason for each 
exemption/credit/deduction.  The Committee may want to ask questions such as:  Do 
we understand the goal or purpose of the exemption?  What are the results or 
outcomes we expect to see as indicators that we are achieving that goal?  What data 
do we need to do this? 

 The Committee directed the Taxation Committee analyst to work with the OPEGA 
director on a process for reviewing existing tax expenditures and to draft related 
legislation. 

 
Highlights related to review of carry over bills 
 The Committee reviewed the remaining carryover bills. 
 The carryover bill worksheet (Attachment D) provides action taken to date.  

 
Wrap-up and next steps 
In the three meetings held to date, the Joint Standing Committee on Taxation 
accomplished the following: 

 defined and further refined principles for the process of restructuring Maine’s 
tax laws; 

 held subcommittee meetings that have included 4 of 5 small group 
discussions to gather information from outside experts on restructuring 
Maine’s tax laws and received an update from the subcommittee on the 
information; 

 agreed that swift action on tax reform may not be timely and that further 
discussion of a process for continued work on restructuring the tax laws may 
be the best focus for the final meeting in November;  

 reviewed a first draft of a Committee bill that creates a process to review 
proposals for new or expanded tax expenditures that come before the 
Committee on a prospective basis and directed the analyst to draft legislation 
for a review process for current tax expenditures; and 

 voted 2 of the 12 carryover bills, assigned leads to the others and received 
updates on work needed on the bills to be able to vote. 

 
NEXT FULL COMMITTEE MEETING – November 9, 2011 – 11:00 a.m. 
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